Asia Pacific

PSC Hong Kong

Telephone: [852]-2-584-6210 Telefax: [852]-2-521-0291

North Ryde, Australia Telephone: [61]0(2)9878 8999 Telefax: [61]0(2)9878 8688

LES ULIS Cedex, France Telephone: [33].01.64.86.71.00

Darmstadt, Germany Telephone: + 49 (0) 61 51/93 58 - 0

Telefax: + 49 (0) 61 51/93 58 58

Telefax : [33].01.64 46.72.44

PSC Asia Pacific Pty Ltd.

Hong Kong

Australia

France

PSC Sarl

Germany

PSC GmbH

Italy PSC S.r.I. Vimercate (MI), Italy Telephone: 039/62903.1 Telefax: 039/6859496

Japan

PSC Japan K.K. Shinagawa-ku, Tokyo, Japan Telephone: 81 (0)3 3491 6761 Telefax: 81 (0)3 3491 6656

Latin America

PSC S.A., INC. Miami, Florida, USA Telephone: (305) 539-0111 Telefax: (305) 539-0206

United Kingdom

PSC Bar Code Ltd. Watford, England Telephone: 44 (0) 1923 809500 Telefax: 44 (0) 1923 809 505

PSC

Corporate Headquarters 675 Basket Road Webster, NY 14580-9787 Telephone: (716) 265-1600 Toll Free: (800) 828-6489 Telefax: (716) 265-6400

Printed on recycled paper

www.pscnet.com

Eugene Site 959 Terry Street Eugene, OR 97402-9150 Telephone: (541) 683-5700 Toll Free: (800) 547-2507 Fax: (541) 686-1702



© 1999 PSC INC.

PSC

R44-1020 (Rev. K)





Handheld Laser Scanner

Programming Guide

PSC INC. 959 Terry Street Eugene, Oregon 97402-9120 Telephone: (541) 683-5700 Toll Free: (800) 547-2507 Telefax: (541) 686-1702

$\ensuremath{\mathsf{PSC}}$ and the $\ensuremath{\mathsf{PSC}}$ logo are registered trademarks of $\ensuremath{\mathsf{PSC}}$ inc .

This manual and the procedures described in it are copyrighted, with all rights reserved. Under copyright law, this manual may not be copied in whole or part without prior written consent from PSC. The same proprietary and copyright notice must appear on any permitted copies as appears on the original. This exception does not permit copies to be made for others, whether or not sold. Under the law, copying includes translating into another language or format including electronic media.

Disclaimer

Reasonable measures have been taken to ensure that all information contained in this manual is complete and accurate. However, PSC reserves the right to change any specification at any time without prior notice.

Contents

Introduction	1
Reading the Interface Codes	2
Changing Interfaces	4
Customizing Your Scanner Operation	5
Programming Overview	
What Is Programming Mode?	6
How To Program Using Barcodes	6
Scanner Response When In Programming Mode	7
Return to Factory Settings	7
Where To Go From Here	8

Interface Selection

IBM	
468x Port 5B	9
468x/9x Port 9B	10
468x Port17	11
469x Port E	12
OCIA	
Spectra-Physics	13
NCR Eight-Bit (Short Format)	13
NCR Nine-Bit (Long Format)	13
SNI	13
Metrologic	13
Multidrop	14
Wand Emulation	15
Six-Bit	
Omron	16
Fujitsu	16
Clover/Fujitsu	16
Hugin Sweda	16

i

RS-232	17
Baud Rate	18
Data Format Settings	19
Handshaking	20
UPC Data Format	21
EAN Data Format	22
Host Echo	22
Intercharacter Delay	23
Prefix & Suffix	25
Symbology Specific Identifiers	31
PC Keyboard Wedge	37
Interface Selection	38
Connect to PC	39
Intercharacter Delay	40
Prefix & Suffix	42
Symbology Specific Identifiers	48

Symbologies

•	
Symbology Options Overview	56
Symbology Selection	58
UPC/EAN Options	61
Code 39 Options	64
Interleaved 2 of 5	66
Standard 2 of 5	70
Codabar Options	74

General Features

Audible Signal Settings	82
Read Verification	84

Appendix A — Standard Factory Default Settings

-	-
IBM 468x Port 5B	87
IBM 468x/9x Port 9B	89
IBM 468x Port 17	91
IBM 469x Port E	93
OCIA, PSC	95
OCIA, NCR Eight Bit	97
OCIA, NCR Nine Bit	98
OCIA, SNI	99
OCIA, Metrologic	101
Wand Emulation	103
RS-232	105
Keyboard Wedge	108
Six-Bit, Omron	111
Six-Bit, Fujitsu	113
Six-Bit, Clover/Fujitsu	115
Six-Bit, Hugin Sweda	117
Multidrop	119
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Appendix B — Additional Information

Host Programming	120
Multi-Function Labels	120

Appendix C — Test Barcodes

INTRODUCTION

This manual contains instructions for changing interfaces, barcodes for customizing the scanner's operation and listings of the standard factory settings for each standard interface. The organization is intended to support a variety of users while making it quick and easy to find the information you need. Look at the descriptions that follow to find where to go from here.

I NEED TO UNDERSTAND THE BASICS

If you do not regularly use barcode labels to configure (program) scanners, it will be very helpful to read the introductory portions of this manual prior to beginning your programming session. In addition to the information that follows, information of specific interest to you is titled:

- Programming Overview
- What is Programming Mode?
- How to Program Using Barcodes
- Scanner Response When in Programming Mode
- Where to Go From Here

I REGULARLY INTEGRATE PERIPHERALS INTO HOST SYSTEM

It is important that you understand that, although you can physically attach all the various SP400 interface cables to your scanner, the scanner must contain software that supports a specific interface in order to use that interface. Therefore, the first step is to review the information that immediately follows this introduction titled *Reading the Interface Codes*. It shows how to identify which model scanner you have, lists these scanner model numbers and shows the interface(s) supported by each model. Use this information to verify that the model scanner that you purchased supports the interface you wish to enable.

Next, turn to Appendix A, *Standard Factory Settings*, which contains complete listings of each interface's factory configuration and shows how to verify that your scanner contains this configuration. Assuming that your scanner is configured using the standard factory settings, use this list to identify any changes or additions you need to make.

Then, locate the programming labels you need and change the necessary settings. Once you have completed these steps, you can begin scanning.

Reading the Interface Codes

Before describing how to actually program your scanner, understanding some of the information contained in the model number will help you to understand the contents of the table on following page. The interface code contained in the model number coincides with the table on the following page which shows what interfaces are supported by the model you have purchased.

The figure below shows where to find the model number label and which digits are the Interface Code.



INTERFACE(S) AVAILABLE

Interface Code	6-Віт	IBM 46xx	MDL	OCIA	Keyboard Wedge	RS-232 (standard)	Undecoded (standard)	Wand Emulation
1001							x	
100 ²						Х	Α	
102 ³		V		X				
103* 104 ⁵		X						x
105 ⁸							(INTERMEC)	~
106 ⁹						TTL (mmana)		
107 ¹⁰ 108 ¹¹	x					I I L(INVERTED)		
109 ⁶			Х					
<u>110⁷</u>					X	×		
<u>2013</u> 2024		X		Χ		X		
203 ²		~				X		Х
204 ²		Y		V		X	X	
205 ³ 206 ³		X		X				x
207 ³				X			Х	~
2084		<u>X</u>					v	X
<u>209</u> ⁴ 210⁵		X					X	x
21111	Х						X	~
<u>212¹¹</u>	X					v		X
213 ¹ 214 ⁶			x		x	^		
2156			X				Х	
216 ⁶		_	X			X		v
<u>217°</u> 218 ⁶		x	<u>x</u>					Χ
219 ⁷		~	X		Х		Х	
220 ⁷					<u>X</u>	X		v
<u>221'</u> 222 ⁷		X			X			X
301 ³		X		Х	X	Х		
302 ³				X		X	v	Х
303 ³ 304 ⁴		Y		X		X	X	x
<u>3054</u>		X				X	Х	^
306 ²		Y				X	X	X
<u>307°</u> 308°		X		X			x	X
309 ³		~		X			X	Х
<u>3104</u>	V	X					X	X
312 ¹¹	X					X	X	X
313 ¹¹	X					X	Α	Х
314 ⁶			X		X	v	X	
310° 3166			<u>x</u>		X	Χ		x
317 ⁶		X	X		X			~
318 ⁶			<u>X</u>			X	X	v
319° 3206		X	<u>X</u>				X	Χ
321 ⁶		~	X			Х	~	Х
<u>3226</u>		X	<u>X</u>			X		v
323° 324 ⁷					x	x	x	
325 ⁷					X	~~~~~	X	Х
<u>3267</u>		X			<u>X</u>	v	Х	v
328 ⁷		X			X	X		^
329 ⁷		X			X			Х
401 ³		X		X		X	v	<u> </u>
402° 403 ³		^		X		X	X	х
4044		Х				Х	X	Х
405 ³ 406 ¹¹	v	X		X		v	X	X V
4076	^		X		X	X	X	^
4086			X		X		X	Х
409 ^b 410 ⁶		X	X v			v	X	v
411 ⁶		Х	X		X	X		
412 ⁶		X	X		X			Х
413 ⁶		v	<u>X</u>			<u>X</u>	X	X
415 ⁶		X	<u>х</u>		1	X	^	x
4166		X	X				X	X
417 ⁷		v			X	X	X	X
410 ⁻ 419 ⁷		X			X	X	Å	X
420 ⁷		X			X		Х	X
501 ³		X	v	X		X	X	X
502° 5036		x	X		X	X	X	X
504 ⁶		X	X		X	~ ~	X	Х
505 ⁶		X	Х		X	X	v	X
507 ⁶		X	Х		X	X	X	X
601 ⁶		X	X		Х	X	X	X

Factory Default Interfaces (on Power-up):Indicates the active default interface software in the scanner when shipped.1 - Undecoded, standard5 - Wand Emulation2 - RS-2326 - Multidrop3 - OCIA7 - Keyboard Wedge4 - IBM 46xx8 - Undecoded, Intermec

- ⁹ RS-232 TTL, standard
 ¹⁰ RS-232 TTL, inverted
 ¹¹ Six-Bit

UNFORMATION

Changing Interfaces

Changing a scanner's interface is simply a matter of changing the interface cable and enabling the new interface. Once you have changed interface cables and enabled the new interface with the appropriate programming label, the new interface becomes the default interface that is active whenever power is applied to the scanner.

NOTE

The SP400AR only supports undecoded, RS-232 and Wand Emulation interfaces ONLY.

Verify that your scanner supports the interface you want to enable. The Interface Code table indicates which interfaces your scanner model supports. The following steps describe the interface change procedure.

- 1. Replace the interface cable that is currently attached to the scanner handle with an interface cable that is for the new host system and attach the scanner cable to the proper port on your host.
- 2. Scan the interface barcode label that is affixed to the new interface cable or turn to the appropriate page in this manual and scan the interface enable programming label. This will enable the software for the new interface and disable the 'old' interface software.
- 3. Scan a barcode to verify that the scanner communicates correctly with the host system. If any changes to the scanner's factory settings are needed, use the instructions titled, *Customizing Your Scanner Operation.*



CUSTOMIZING YOUR SCANNER OPERATION

Every time you change the active interface, a new set of factory settings are enabled (refer to Appendix A, *Standard Factory Settings*, for a complete list) and any changes that you want to make must be made to that interface's factory settings. Previous changes made to other interface settings are stored as that specific interface's configuration settings for future use when you re-enable that interface. This allows the scanner to retain a special configuration file for each interface.

Once you have changed cables and enabled the new interface, it may be necessary to modify the standard factory settings to match your specific host system's communication and symbology requirements. Check with your system administrator to identify your host system's specific interface requirements to ensure that they match the new interface you have selected. Also, the scanner's operational features (e.g. speaker tone and volume) can be customized to match your unique requirements.

- 1. Use the labels in this manual to modify the standard configuration to match your specific interface requirements or user preference.
- 2. Enable any additional symbologies as required and exit Programming Mode.
- 3. Scan a regular barcode label and verify that the scanner and host communicate correctly.
- 4. You have completed the factory settings change procedure.

If you change the interface again, these settings will be saved as the default settings for this interface only.



If you experience difficulties, have questions or require additional information, contact your local distributor or PSC Customer Support Services at 1-800-547-2507.

Programming Overview

This section describes how to set the scanner's programmable features. These features can be configured using the barcode labels contained in this manual or by using commands sent from the host. Refer to Appendix B, *Additional Information*, for host programming details. If you program the scanner using these barcodes, the scanner stores the changes until reprogrammed. Whenever you use these labels to change programmable features, you are changing these features for the active interface <u>only</u>.

What Is Programming Mode?

To change the scanner's programmed settings, it is necessary to place the scanner in Programming Mode. This ensures that the scanner only recognizes the special programming labels contained in this programming guide.

How To Program Using Barcodes

The following pages contain special barcode labels that are used to change or enable the scanner's programmable options. All programming sessions follow this order:

- 1. **Scan the SET label at the top of the page**. The scanner will emit a low-to-high tone indicating it has read the label, and will then begin flashing the green lamp. As long as the scanner is flashing the green lamp, the scanner will only recognize and decode programming labels.
- 2. Scan the feature label(s) for the programmable options you wish to enable. The scanner will emit a low-to-high tone each time you scan a valid label indicating it has read and decoded the programming label. (All features are not available for all interfaces.)
- 3. **Scan the END label at the bottom of the page** to complete the programming session and exit Programming Mode.

You can scan any number of feature labels during a programming session before scanning the END label, but you must scan the END label to save changes and exit Programming Mode. The scanner will not exit Programming Mode unless the END label is scanned. Disconnecting power during Programming Mode, before scanning the END label, will cause the scanner to forget any programming labels scanned during the current programming session and will cause the scanner to return to its previous settings.

Scanner Response When In Programming Mode

While in Programming Mode, the scanner will not decode regular barcode labels and will only enable features supported by the currently active interface. Maintaining a good record of all changes made for each interface will help ensure that you know if the standard factory settings have been changed.

<u>Scanning regular barcode labels</u> — the scanner will not read the label and will not sound a tone.

Scanning a valid programming label —

- a. If the feature is supported by the active interface, the scanner will sound a low-to-high tone. This is the same tone that sounds when you enter Programming Mode.
- b. If the feature is not supported by the active interface, the scanner will sound a long low tone. For example, if the active interface is OCIA and you scan an RS-232 interface parameter (e.g. Baud Rate = 9600), the scanner will sound a long low tone.

If you Make a Mistake...

If, during a programming session, you find that you are unsure of the scanner's settings or wish to re-set the scanner's configuration, use the Return to Factory Settings label on this page to return the scanner's configuration to the factory settings. Scanning this label only affects the interface that is currently active, and will reset any changes made to this interface during a previous programming session.

Appendix A contains a complete list of all standard factory settings.

Return to Factory Settings

Scan this label to return the scanner to the factory settings for the active interface.



WHERE TO GO FROM HERE

Programming is easy and straightforward if you follow these steps:

- 1. Turn to Appendix A and review the factory settings for the interface you will be using.
- 2. Scan the interface enable barcode label if you are changing interfaces.
- 3. Scan any feature labels that are unique to the interface you are currently programming. These interface specific programming labels immediately follow each interface selection label.
- 5. Turn to page 54 if you are going to change any barcode symbologies or modify any symbology related features.
- 6. Turn to page 79 if you wish to change or modify any of the scanner's general features.

Once the necessary changes have been made, and you have scanned the END label, you are ready to scan.

IBM 468x Port 5B Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the IBM 468x Port 5B interface.



IBM 468x Port 5B Settings

<u>Data Format: Send As Code 39</u> — converts barcode data (UPC-D, UPC/ EAN, add-ons, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar, MSI/Plessey and Code 128) into Code 39 format before sending the data to the host.

These settings are for IBM 468x Port 5B interface ONLY.



IBM 468x/9x Port 9B Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the IBM 468x/9x Port 9B interface.



IBM 468x/9x Port 9B Settings

<u>Data Format: Send As Code 39</u> — converts barcode data (UPC-D, UPC/ EAN, add-ons, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar, MSI/Plessey and Code 128) into Code 39 format before sending the data to the host.

These settings are for IBM 468x/9x Port 9B interface ONLY.



IBM 468x Port 17 Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the IBM 468x Port 17 interface.



IBM 468x Port 17 Settings

<u>Data Format: Send As Code 39</u> — converts barcode data (UPC-D, UPC/ EAN, add-ons, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar, MSI/Plessey and Code 128) into Code 39 format before sending the data to the host.

These settings are for IBM 468x Port 17 interface ONLY.



IBM 468x/9x Port E Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the IBM 468x/9x Port E interface.



IBM 468x/9x Port E Settings

<u>Data Format: Send As Code 39</u> — converts barcode data (UPC-D, UPC/ EAN, add-ons, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar, MSI/Plessey and Code 128) into Code 39 format before sending the data to the host.

These settings are for IBM 468x/9x Port E interface ONLY.



PSC OCIA INTERFACE SELECTION

Scan this label to enable the Spectra-Physics OCIA interface.



NCR OCIA Eight Bit (short format) Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the NCR OCIA (short format) interface.



NCR OCIA NINE BIT (LONG FORMAT) INTERFACE SELECTION

Scan this label to enable the NCR OCIA Nine Bit (long format) interface.



SNI OCIA INTERFACE SELECTION

Scan this label to enable the SNI OCIA interface.



METROLOGIC OCIA INTERFACE SELECTION

Scan this label to enable the Metrologic OCIA interface.



Multidrop Interface Selection

Scan the Enable Interface label to select multidrop as the active interface. Your system configuration will determine which peripheral ID setting to select.



MULTIDROP SETTINGS



Go to the sections titled Symbology Selection and General Features in the back of this programming guide if you want to change any other factory settings for this interface.

TERFACE

WAND EMULATION INTERFACE SELECTION

Scan this label to enable the Wand Emulation interface.



WAND EMULATION SETTINGS



SIX-BIT INTERFACES

Scan the appropriate interface enable label to activate the scanner interface that matches you system type.



RS-232 Interface Selection

Scan this label to enable the RS-232 interface.



Turn to the following pages to set the RS-232 communication parameters.

Communication ParameterPage #Baud Rate18Parity19Stop Bit(s)19Data Bits19Hardware Handshaking (CTS/RTS)20Software Handshaking (Xon/Xoff)20UPC Data Format (Check Digit, Number System Digit)21EAN Data Format22Intercharacter Delay23Prefix and Suffix25Symbology Specific Identifiers31

BAUD RATE

Use the barcodes on this page to select the communications Baud Rate. Only one Baud Rate selection may be active at any one time. The last Baud Rate label you scan during a programming session will be the setting that is stored when you scan the END label.



¹Only units manufactured after June 1, 1995 can use the 38,400 baud label below.
 ²To reset from 38,400 baud to 110 baud, use the "Reset 110 baud" label below.



DATA FORMAT SETTINGS

There are many possible data format configurations for an RS-232 interface. Check your host system manual to find out your system's communications requirements. This table shows the acceptable format options.



HANDSHAKING

Review your system documentation to identify system handshaking requirements, and use these labels to change the setting if required. The following brief descriptions explain each handshaking selection.



CTS/RTS — the scanner activates the RTS (Ready to Send) line when it is ready to send data to the host. The scanner waits for an active Clear to Send (CTS) signal from the host before transmitting data. The RTS line from the scanner is active during data transmission and returns to inactive when the data transmission has been completed. If the host deactivates the CTS line during data transmission, the host will receive no more than two additional characters.

Xon/XoFF — this is software handshaking that allows the host to control data transmission. If the host sends an XoFF command to the scanner, the scanner will not send the barcode data until it receives an XoN command from the host. If the host sends the XOFF command during data transmission, the host will receive no more than two additional characters.



UPC DATA FORMAT SETTINGS

These settings affect UPC data format ONLY when RS-232 is the active interface.



- ¹ NSD = Number System Digit. The NSD character is the character that precedes the UPC barcode. The NSD for regular UPC-A barcodes is a zero. Other commonly used Number System Digits used with UPC-A are:
 - 2 used for random weight items such as meat and produce
 - 3 used for the drug and health items
 - 4 used for in-store non-food items
 - 5 used for coupons
- ² If UPC-E is expanded to UPC-A, the transmission of CD and NSD will be determined by the UPC-A settings on this page, not by these settings.

21

EAN DATA FORMAT SETTINGS

These settings affect EAN data format ONLY when RS-232 is the active interface.



Ноѕт Есно¹

Host Echo allows a dumb terminal (Host) to transmit keyboard data through the scanner (Echo) to a main computer. Scanned label data will take priority over keyboard data.



¹*This feature not available on units manufactured before Mar. 1, 1995.*

INTERCHARACTER DELAY

Intercharacter Delay refers to the pause, if any, between each character before it is sent to the host. This time delay is used to control the flow of data from the scanner, but it should not be required for most applications. Use these labels to select the desired Intercharacter Delay.



INTERCHARACTER DELAY (continued)



Prefix & Suffix

If you need to send information in addition to label data, the scanner can be configured to transmit prefixes and/or suffixes as well as symbology specific identifier characters. As the examples below show, none, one or two symbology specific ASCII characters can be added to the beginning of label in addition to multiple prefix and suffix characters.

NOTE

Using this feature requires a thorough understanding of your specific system requirements.

The seven options available using this feature are:

- symbology specific (0 2) characters + label data PP + label data
- non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a prefix + label data

$$C_p C_p + label data$$

• label data + non-symbology specific characters (0-2) as a suffix

label data + $C_s C_s$

• non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a prefix + symbology specific characters (0-2) + label data

$$C_pC_p + PP + label data$$

- symbology specific characters (0-2) + label data + nonsymbology specific characters (1-2) as a suffix
 PP + label data + C.C.
- non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a prefix + label data + non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a suffix

$$C_p C_p$$
 + label data + $C_s C_s$

• non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a prefix + symbology specific characters (0-2) + label data + non-symbology specific characters (1-2) as a suffix

$$C_p C_p + PP + label data + C_s C_s$$

PP = symbology specific characters

C_C_c = non-symbology specific ASCII characters used as prefixes

 $C_{c}^{p}C_{s}^{p}$ = non-symbology specific ASCII characters used as suffixes

SETTING NON-SYMBOLOGY SPECIFIC PREFIX(ES)

These characters will be added to the standard label format when your host system has specific and unique requirements for information added to the barcode label data before it is sent to the host. Identify your specific system requirements before adding or modifying these settings, then...

1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 30 and identify the ASCII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as prefixes.

For example, if you are going to send two prefix characters as 'STX' (start transmit) and 'SP' (Space). The ASCII chart shows that 'STX' equals 02_{hex} and 'SP' equals 20_{hex} .

- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Set Prefix label on this page.
- 4. Scan the digits that correspond to the Hex Values.

For the example in step four, scan 0, 2, 2, 0.

5. Scan END.

You have added a two character prefix to all label data, regardless of label symbology, that will be added to the label data before it is sent to the host.



Go to page 28 and scan the appropriate characters before scanning the END label to exit programming session.

SETTING NON-SYMBOLOGY SPECIFIC SUFFIX(ES)

These characters will be added to the standard label format when your system has specific and unique requirements for information added to the barcode label data before it is sent to the host. Suffix characters follow the label data.

Identify your specific system requirements before adding or modifying these settings, then...

1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 30 and identify the ASCII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as suffixes.

For example, if you are going to send two suffix characters as 'BEL' (sound host tone) and 'ETX' (end transmission). The ASCII chart shows that 'BEL' equals 07_{hex} and 'ETX' equals 03_{hex} .

- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Set Suffix label on this page.
- 4. Scan the digits that correspond to the Hex Values.

For the example in step five, scan 0, 7, 0, 3.

5. Scan END.

You have added a two character suffix to all label data, regardless of label symbology, that will be added to the label data before it is sent to the host.



Go to page 28 and scan the appropriate characters before scanning the END label to exit programming session.

SETTING A SINGLE CHARACTER PREFIX OR SUFFIX

To set one ASCII character as a prefix or suffix, follow steps one through four on page 26 or 27, then...

- 1. Scan the two digit Hex Code for that character. (e.g. 03, 8F, ...FF)
- 2. Scan the One Character Only label on page 29.
- 3. Scan the END label.

You have set a single character prefix or suffix.

SETTING PREFIX AND/OR SUFFIX CHARACTERS

NOTE

You must scan the SET label and either the Set Prefix or Set Suffix label before using the labels on this page.





ASCII CHARACTER SET

The table on this page shows a set of ASCII characters and their corresponding Hex Values. The Hex Values in this table are needed for setting symbology specific label identifiers, as well as enabling custom prefix and suffix characters.

ASCII Char.	HEX Value	ASCII Char .	HEX Value	ASCII Char.	HEX Value	ASCII Char .	Hex Value
nul	00	sp	20	@	40	`	60
soh	01	!	21	А	41	а	61
stx	02	u u	22	В	42	b	62
etx	03	#	23	С	43	С	63
eot	04	\$	24	D	44	d	64
enq	05	%	25	E	45	е	65
ack	06	&	26	F	46	f	66
bel	07	1	27	G	47	g	67
bs	08	(28	Н	48	h	68
ht	09)	29		49	i	69
lf	0A	*	2A	J	4A	j	6A
vt	OB	+	2B	K	4B	k	6B
ff	OC	- 1	2C	L	4C		6C
cr	0D	-	2D	М	4D	m	6D
SO	0E		2E	Ν	4E	n	6E
si	OF	/	2F	0	4F	0	6F
dle	10	0	30	Р	50	р	70
dc1	11	1	31	Q	51	q	71
dc2	12	2	32	R	52	r	72
dc3	13	3	33	S	53	S	73
dc4	14	4	34	T	54	t	74
nak	15	5	35	U	55	u	75
syn	16	6	36	V	56	V	76
etb	17	7	37	W	57	W	77
can	18	8	38	Х	58	Х	78
em	19	9	39	Y	59	у	79
sub	1A	:	3A	Z	5A	Z	7A
esc	1B	•	3B	[5B	{	7B
fs	1C	<	3C	\	5C		7C
gs	1D	=	3D]	5D	}	7D
rs	1E	>	3E	^	5E	~	7E
US	1F	?	3F	_	5F	del	7F

SP400 Programming Guide
These characters identify what symbology is being sent to the host. If you need to change any of these defaults:

- 1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 30 and identify the ACSII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as the symbology specific identifiers.
- 2. Scan the SET label on page 33.
- 3. Scan the label identifier label for the symbology identifier that you are going to change on pages 33 and 34.

As an example, assume that you want to change the label identifier for UPC-A to A1. Scan the Set Symbology Specific Identifier barcode for UPC-A.

4. Identify the hex values that correspond to the ASCII characters you will use.

For example, if you are going to set the new symbology identifier to A1. 'A' equals 41_{hex} and '1' equals 31_{hex} .

- 5. Scan the barcodes values. For the example in step five, scan 4, 1, 3, 1.
- 6. Scan END.

You have changed the default label identifier for UPC-A from 'A' to 'A1'.

FACTORY SET SYMBOLOGY LABEL IDENTIFIERS

This table shows the preset industry standard label identifiers that are contained in your scanner software.

UPC-E 'E' EAN-8 (2 add-on)'FF' EAN-8 'FF' EAN-8 (5 Add-on)'FF' EAN-13 'D' EAN-13 (2 add-on)'FF' UPC-D1 'D1' EAN-13 (5 Add-on)'F' UPC-D2 'D2' Code 39'F' UPC-D3 'D3' Codabar'S' UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5'I' UPC-A (2 add-on)'A' Code 93'S' UPC-A (5 Add-on)'A' Code 128'S' UPC-E (2 add-on)'E' 'MSI/Plessey'@' Code 49'T' 'Code 16K'K'	UPC-A 'A'	UPC-E (5 Add-on) 'E'
EAN-8 'FF' EAN-8 (5 Add-on) 'FF' EAN-13 'FF' EAN-13 (2 add-on) 'F' UPC-D1 'D1' EAN-13 (5 Add-on) 'F' UPC-D2 'D2' Code 39 'S' UPC-D3 'D3' Codabar '%' UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5 'i' UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5 'k' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93 'k' UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 'g'' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'T' 'MSI/Plessey 'g''	UPC-E 'E'	EAN-8 (2 add-on) 'FF'
EAN-13	EAN-8 'FF'	EAN-8 (5 Add-on) 'FF'
UPC-D1 'D1' EAN-13 (5 Add-on) 'F' UPC-D2 'D2' Code 39 '*' UPC-D3 'D3' Codabar '%' UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5 '%' UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5 '!' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93 '&' UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 '#' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	EAN-13 'F'	EAN-13 (2 add-on) 'F'
UPC-D2 'D2' Code 39 '*' UPC-D3 'D3' Codabar '%' UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5 '1' UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5 '1' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93 'k' UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 '#' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-D1 'D1'	EAN-13 (5 Add-on) 'F'
UPC-D3 'D3' Codabar '%' UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5 'i' UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5 'i' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93	UPC-D2 'D2'	Code 39 '*'
UPC-D4 'D4' Interleaved.2 of 5 'i' UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5 '!' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93 'k' UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 '#' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-D3 'D3'	Codabar '%'
UPC-D5 'D5' Standard. 2 of 5'!' UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93'&' UPC-A (5 Add-on)'A' Code 128'&' UPC-E (2 add-on)'E' MSI/Plessey'@' Code 49'T' Code 16K'K'	UPC-D4 'D4'	Interleaved.2 of 5 'i'
UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A' Code 93 '&' UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 '#' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-D5 'D5'	Standard. 2 of 5 '!'
UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A' Code 128 '#' UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A'	Code 93 '&'
UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E' MSI/Plessey '@' Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A'	Code 128 '#'
Code 49 'T' Code 16K 'K'	UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E'	MSI/Plessey '@'
	Code 49 'T'	Code 16K 'K'

How to Set Single Character Symbology Identifiers

If you only want a single character identifier, follow this modified procedure for setting label identifier.

- 1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 30 and identify the ASCII character and the corresponding Hex Code for the ASCII character you will use as the symbology specific identifier.
- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the label identifier label for the symbology identifier that you are going to change.

As an example, assume that you want to change the label identifier for EAN-8 from the default setting FF to the ASCII value 8. Scan the Set Symbology Specific Label Identifier barcode for EAN-8.

5. Identify the hex value that correspond to the ASCII character.

In this example '8' equals 38_{hex} .

Simply follow the hex value for '8' (38_{hex}) with the One Character Only label. This tells the scanner that '8' is a single digit label identifier.

6. Scan the barcodes values.

For the example in step five, scan 3, 8, One Character Only on pages 35 - 36.

7. Scan the END label.

You have changed the default label identifier for EAN-8 from 'FF' to '8'.

DISABLING INDIVIDUAL SYMBOLOGY IDENTIFIERS

This procedure is the same as setting a single character symbology identifier, except you should scan two zeros and the One Character Only labels before scanning the END label.

SET		
	UPC-A	
	UPC-A w/2 digit add-on	ERFACE S-232
	UPC-A w/5 digit add-on	INT B3
	UPC-D1	
TIFIER FOF	UPC-D2	
abel Iden	UPC-D3	
PECIFIC L	UPC-D4	
8010GY S	UPC-D5	
Set Sym	UPC-E	
	UPC-E w/2 digit add-on	
	UPC-E w/5 digit add-on	
	EAN-8	
	EAN-8 w/2 digit add-on	



Set Symbology Specific Label Identifier for:



R44-1020

Symbology Specific Label Identifiers Characters

Use the labels on this page to change or modify symbology identifiers.







Turn to the following pages to set the PC Keyboard Wedge communication parameters.

Communication Parameter

Interface Selection 38	8
Connect to Laptop 39	9
Intercharacter Delay 40	0
Prefix and Suffix 42	2
Symbology Specific Identifiers 48	8

Go to the sections title Symbology Selection and General Features in the back of this programming guide if you want to change any of the factory settings.

Page #

PC KEYBOARD WEDGE INTERFACE SELECTION

The SP400 supports six PC Keyboard Wedge interfaces. The table below defines the different interface selections.

I/F Type	PCs Supported
A B C	PC/XT w/foreign keyboard AT, PS/2 25-286, 30-286, 50, 50Z, 60, 70, 80, 90 & 95 w/foreign keyboard PS/2 25 and 30 w/foreign keyboard
D	PC/XT w/US keyboard
F	PS/2 25 and 30 w/US keyboard PS/2 25 and 30 w/US keyboard



INTERFACE

PC Keyboard Wedge - Connect to a Laptop

When the SP400 is connected to a standard PC, the PC requires an acknowledge signal from the keyboard when processing data. A laptop computer, on the other hand, does not require this signal and it is necessary to disable the keyboard acknowledge signal.

Scan the Laptop (integrated keyboard) label below when the scanner is connected to a laptop computer.

If you move the scanner to a standard PC, change the setting to PC (external keyboard).



INTERCHARACTER DELAY

Intercharacter Delay refers to the pause, if any, between each character before it is sent to the host. This time delay is used to control the flow of data from the scanner, but it should not be required for most applications. Use these labels to select the desired Intercharacter Delay.



SP400 Programming Guide



Prefix & Suffix

If you need to send information in addition to label data, the scanner can be configured to transmit prefixes and/or suffixes as well as symbology specific identifier characters. As the examples below show, none, one or two symbology specific ASCII characters can be added to the beginning of label in addition to multiple prefix and suffix characters.

NOTE

Using this feature requires a thorough understanding of your specific system requirements.

The seven options available using this feature are:

• symbology specific characters (0 - 2) + label data

PP + label data

non-symbology specific characters as a prefix (1 or 2)
 + label data

$$C_p C_p + label data$$

label data
 + non-symbology specific characters as a suffix (0 - 2)

non-symbology specific characters as a prefix (1 - 2)
 + symbology specific characters (0 - 2)
 + label data

$$C_p C_p + PP + label data$$

- symbology specific characters (0 2)
 + label data
 - + non-symbology specific characters as a suffix (1 2)

PP + label data + C_sC_s

- non-symbology specific characters as a prefix (1 2)
 + label data
 - + non-symbology specific characters as a suffix (1 2)

$$C_p C_p + label data + C_s C_s$$

- non-symbology specific characters as a prefix (1 2)
 - + symbology specific characters (0 2)
 - + label data
 - + non-symbology specific characters as a suffix (1 2)

 $C_p C_p + PP + label data + C_s C_s$

PP = symbology specific characters

 $C_p C_p$ = non-symbology specific ASCII characters used as prefixes

 $C_s^p C_s^p$ = non-symbology specific ASCII characters used as suffixes

SETTING NON-SYMBOLOGY SPECIFIC PREFIX(ES)

These characters will be added to the standard label format when your host system has specific and unique requirements for information added to the barcode label data before it is sent to the host. Identify your specific system requirements before adding or modifying these settings, then...

1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 47 and identify the ASCII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as prefixes.

For example, if you are going to send two prefix characters as 'STX' (start transmit) and 'SP' (Space). The ASCII chart shows that 'STX' equals 02_{hev} and 'SP' equals 20_{hev}.

- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Set Prefix label on this page.
- 4. Scan the digits that correspond to the Hex Values.

For the example in step four, scan 0, 2, 2, 0.

5. Scan END.

You have added a two character prefix to all label data, regardless of label symbology, that will be added to the label data before it is sent to the host.



Go to page 45 and scan the appropriate characters before scanning the END label to exit programming session.

SETTING NON-SYMBOLOGY SPECIFIC SUFFIX(ES)

These characters will be added to the standard label format when your system has specific and unique requirements for information added to the barcode label data before it is sent to the host. Suffix characters follow the label data.

Identify your specific system requirements before adding or modifying these settings, then...

1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 47 and identify the ASCII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as suffixes.

For example, if you are going to send two suffix characters as 'BEL' (sound host tone) and 'ETX' (end transmission). The ASCII chart shows that 'BEL' equals 07_{hex} and 'ETX' equals 03_{hex} .

- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Set Suffix label on this page.
- 4. Scan the digits that correspond to the Hex Values.

For the example in step five, scan 0, 7, 0, 3.

5. Scan END.

You have added a two character suffix to all label data, regardless of label symbology, that will be added to the label data before it is sent to the host.



Go to page 45 and scan the appropriate characters before scanning the END label to exit programming session.

Interface Keyboard Wedgi

SETTING A SINGLE CHARACTER PREFIX OR SUFFIX

To set one ASCII character as a prefix or suffix, follow steps one through four on page 43 or 44, then...

- 1. Scan the two digit Hex Code for that character. (e.g. 03, 8F, ...FF)
- 2. Scan the One Character Only label on page 46.
- 3. Scan the END label.

You have set a single character prefix or suffix.

SETTING PREFIX AND/OR SUFFIX CHARACTERS

NOTE

You must scan the SET label and either the Set Prefix or Set Suffix label before using the labels on this page.



(continued on next page)





ASCII CHARACTER SET

The table on this page shows a set of ASCII characters and their corresponding Hex Values. The Hex Values in this table are needed for setting symbology specific label identifiers, as well as enabling custom prefix and suffix characters.

ASCII Char.	HEX Value	ASCII Char .	HEX Value	ASCII Char.	HEX Value	ASCII Char .	HEX Value
nul	00	sp	20	@	40	``	60
soh	01	ļ	21	А	41	а	61
stx	02	п	22	В	42	b	62
etx	03	#	23	С	43	С	63
eot	04	\$	24	D	44	d	64
enq	05	%	25	E	45	е	65
ack	06	&	26	F	46	f	66
bel	07	I	27	G	47	g	67
bs	08	(28	Н	48	h	68
ht	09)	29		49	i	69
lf	0A	*	2A	J	4A	j	6A
vt	OB	+	2B	K	4B	k	6B
ff	0C	I	2C	L	4C		6C
cr	0D	-	2D	М	4D	m	6D
SO	0E		2E	Ν	4E	n	6E
si	OF	/	2F	0	4F	0	6F
dle	10	0	30	Р	50	р	70
dc1	11	1	31	Q	51	q	71
dc2	12	2	32	R	52	r	72
dc3	13	3	33	S	53	S	73
dc4	14	4	34	Т	54	t	74
nak	15	5	35	U	55	u	75
syn	16	6	36	V	56	V	76
etb	17	7	37	W	57	W	77
can	18	8	38	Х	58	Х	78
em	19	9	39	Y	59	у	79
sub	1A	:	3A	Z	5A	Z	7A
esc	1B	;	3B	[5B	{	7B
fs	1C	<	3C	\	5C		7C
gs	1D	=	3D]	5D	}	7D
rs	1E	>	3E	^	5E	~	7E
US	1F	?	3F		5F	del	7F

SETTING SYMBOLOGY SPECIFIC IDENTIFIERS

These characters identify what symbology is being sent to the host. If you need to change any of these defaults:

- 1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 47 and identify the ACSII character(s) and the corresponding Hex Code(s) for the ASCII characters you will use as the symbology specific identifiers.
- 2. Scan the SET label on page 50.
- 3. Scan the label identifier label for the symbology identifier that you are going to change on pages 50 and 51.

As an example, assume that you want to change the label identifier for UPC-A to A1. Scan the Set Symbology Specific Identifier barcode for UPC-A.

4. Identify the hex values that correspond to the ASCII characters you will use.

For example, if you are going to set the new symbology identifier to A1. 'A' equals 41_{hex} and '1' equals 31_{hex} .

- 5. Scan the barcodes values. For the example in step five, scan 4, 1, 3, 1.
- 6. Scan END.

You have changed the default label identifier for UPC-A from 'A' to 'A1'.

FACTORY SET SYMBOLOGY LABEL IDENTIFIERS

This table shows the preset industry standard label identifiers that are contained in your scanner software.

UPC-A 'A'
UPC-E 'E'
EAN-8 'FF'
EAN-13 'F'
UPC-D1 'D1'
UPC-D2 'D2'
UPC-D3 'D3'
UPC-D4 'D4'
UPC-D5 'D5'
UPC-A (2 add-on) 'A'
UPC-A (5 Add-on) 'A'
UPC-E (2 add-on) 'E'

UFC-E (3 Auu-011) E
EAN-8 (2 add-on) 'FF'
EAN-8 (5 Add-on) 'FF'
EAN-13 (2 add-on) 'F'
EAN-13 (5 Add-on) 'F'
Code 39 '*'
Codabar '%'
Interleaved.2 of 5 'i'
Standard. 2 of 5 '!'
Code 93 '&'
Code 128 '#'
MSI/Plessey '@'

LIDC E (F Add on)

101

How to Set Single Character Symbology Identifiers

If you only want a single digit identifier, follow this modified procedure for setting label identifier.

- 1. Look at the ASCII chart shown on page 47 and identify the ASCII character and the corresponding Hex Code for the ASCII character you will use as the symbology specific identifier.
- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the label identifier label for the symbology identifier that you are going to change.

As an example, assume that you want to change the label identifier for EAN-8 from the default setting FF to the ASCII value 8. Scan the Set Symbology Specific Label Identifier barcode for EAN-8.

5. Identify the hex value that correspond to the ASCII character.

In this example '8' equals 38_{hex} .

Simply follow the hex value for '8' (38_{hex}) with the One Character Only label. This tells the scanner that '8' is a single digit label identifier.

6. Scan the barcodes values.

For the example in step five, scan 3, 8, One Character Only on pages 52 - 53.

7. Scan the END label.

You have changed the default label identifier for EAN-8 from 'FF' to '8'.

DISABLING INDIVIDUAL SYMBOLOGY IDENTIFIERS

This procedure is the same as setting a single character symbology identifier, except you should scan two zeros and the One Character Only labels before scanning the END label.

	_
KEYBOARD WEDGE	INTEREACE

Set Symbology Specific Label Identifier for:





R44-1020

Symbology Specific Label Identifiers Characters

Use the labels on this page to change or modify symbology identifiers.







Symbologies

Symbology selection (barcode type) determines which symbologies the scanner will decode. The chart below shows the symbologies that are supported by each interface. Once you have identified the symbologies you wish to enable, turn to the following pages, enable those symbologies and set the data format options (e.g. check digit, start/stop characters) required by your host system for each symbology type. You must enable the symbology format options settings that are compatible with your host system.

The factory settings for each interface were chosen to meet the standard industry requirements and in most cases you will not need to change the symbology format settings. If you are unsure of your system requirements, test the scanner using the factory settings before making any changes.

	SUPPUKIED *							
INTERFACE TYPE	UPC/EAN	Code 39	Inter. 2 of 5	Std. 2 of 5	Codabar	Code 93	Code 128	MSI/Plessey
IBM Port 5B	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
IBM Port 9B	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
IBM Port 17	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
IBM Port E	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
NCR OCIA (8 bit)	\bigcirc							
NCR OCIA (9 bit)	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc				\bigcirc	
PSC OCIA	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
SNI OCIA	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc		\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Metrologic OCIA	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Wand Emulation	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
RS-232	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Keyboard Wedge	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Omron six-bit	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Fujitsu six-bit	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Fujitsu-Clover six-bit		\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Hugin-Sweda six-bit	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Multidrop	\bigcirc							

SYMBOLOGIES SUPPORTED *

* Code 5 is supported in selected models ONLY.Code 49 and Code 16K are in High Density models only.

YMBOLOGY Selection

Symbology Options Overview

- **Enable All Symbologies** allows the scanner to auto-discriminate between all the symbologies in this list. Use this selection only if you must constantly read a wide variety of symbologies. Turn to the following pages for enabling additional symbology specific options.
- **Disable All Symbologies** disables all symbologies. The scanner will only recognize the programming labels contained in this manual while you are in Programming Mode.
- **Enable UPC/EAN** tells the scanner to recognize UPC-A, UPC-E, EAN-8, and EAN-13. If you enable this symbology, additional options for symbology expansion and reading add-ons are available. Turn to pages 61 to 63 for selection expansion and add-on options.
- **Enable UPC-D** enables UPC-D1 through D5 as a separate symbology from UPC-A and UPC-E.
- **Enable Code 39** selects Code 39 as an active symbology. Turn to pages 64 to 65 to select Check Digit, Start/Stop and Single Digit options.
- **Enable Italian Code 39** selects Italian Code 39 as an active symbology. When Italian Code 39 is selected, standard Code 39 is automatically disabled. Turn to pages 64 to 65 to select Check Digit, Start/Stop.
- **Enable Interleaved 2 of 5** selects Interleaved 2 of 5 as an active symbology. Turn to pages 66 to 69 if you need to change Check Digit or label format (fixed or variable length) options.
- **Enable Standard 2 of 5** selects Standard 2 of 5 as an active symbology. Turn to pages 70 to 73 if you need to change Check Digit or label format (fixed or variable length) options.
- **Enable Codabar** selects Codabar as an active symbology. Turn to pages 74 to 78 if you need to change Check Digit, Start/Stop character and format, or label format (fixed or variable length) options.

- **Enable Code 93** selects Code 93 as an active symbology. The scanner is preset to recognize all Code 93 barcodes that have between 2 and 50 characters. Code 93 has no user selectable options.
- **Enable Code 128** selects Code 128 as an active symbology. The scanner is preset to recognize all Code 128 barcodes that have between 2 and 50 characters. Code 128 has no user selectable options.
- **Enable MSI/Plessey** selects MSI/Plessey as an active symbology. MSI/Plessey has no user selectable options.
- **Enable Code 5** selects Code 5 as an active symbology. Code 5 has no user selectable options.
- **Enable Code 49** selects Code 49 as an active symbology. Code 49 is a high density symbology and can only be read by the SP400HD (High Density) scanner. Code 49 has no user selectable options.
- **Enable Code 16K** selects Code 16K as an active symbology. Code 16K is a high density symbology and can only be read by the SP400HD (High Density) scanner. Code 16K has no user selectable options.

Symbology Selection

The labels on this page allow you to enable or disable all symbologies. If you enable a symbology that has additional features that should be set, turn to the pages that support that symbology and its programmable features.



SET	
	ENABLE ALL SYMBOLOGIES (also see pages 61 to 78)
	DISABLE ALL SYMBOLOGIES
	ENABLE UPC/EAN (also see pages 61 to 63)
	DISABLE UPC/EAN

N GY

SP400 Programming Guide





SYMBOLOGY Selection

UPC/EAN OPTIONS

The information below provides a brief description of the programmable UPC/EAN features included on the following pages.

- **Expand UPC-A to EAN-13** adds a leading zero to a UPC-A label which 'expands' the label to the EAN-13 data format. Selecting this feature also changes the symbology ID to match those required for EAN-13.
- **Expand UPC-E to UPC-A** expands UPC-E labels to UPC-A data format. Selecting this feature also changes the symbology ID to match those required for UPC-A.

If this feature and Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 are both enabled, label data will be sent to the host in EAN-13 label format.

- **Expand UPC-E to EAN-13** requires that **both** *Expand UPC-E* to UPC-A and Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 are enabled. Selecting this feature also changes the symbology ID to match those required for EAN-13.
- **Expand EAN-8 to EAN-13** adds five zeros in front of an EAN-8 label. Data is sent in EAN-13 data format. Selecting this feature also changes the symbology ID to match those required for EAN-13.

UPC-A or UPC-E and EAN-8 or EAN-13 Two and Five Digit Add-Ons

<u>Required</u> — UPC/EAN barcodes must have add-on or label will not be read.

<u>Optional</u> — scanner will read UPC/EAN barcodes with or without add-ons.

<u>Disable</u> — scanner will not recognize/read add-on portion of UPC/EAN labels, but will read the main body of the label.

UPC/EAN EXPANSION

Use these labels to enable or disable:

- Expand UPC-A to EAN-13
- Expand UPC-E to UPC-A
- Expand EAN-8 to EAN-13



1 When any expansion feature is enabled, the transmission of the Prefix, Suffix, Check Digit and Number System Digit (NSD) are controlled by your selections for the symbology 'expanded to' rather than the symbology 'expanded from'. For example, if you expand UPC-E to UPC-A, settings for UPC-A determine how the scanner sends a barcode's contents.

UPC/EAN ADD-ONS

If you need to scan UPC or EAN labels that include Add-on codes, the selections on this page set the scanner's Add-on feature. There are three Add-on read modes available: optional, required and disabled.

Optional — the scanner will recognize UPC barcodes with or without Add-ons.

NOTE

Due to the structure of Add-on codes, selecting the Optional setting makes it impossible to ensure that the scanner will always read the Add-on portion of the label. PSC makes no guarantee, either written or implied, that the scanner with optional Add-on decoding enabled will perform with the speed and accuracy required for any given application.

- **Required** the scanner will not recognize or decode any UPC/ EAN labels that do not contain an Add-on segment.
- **Disabled** the scanner will not recognize or decode any Addon segment of UPC/EAN labels. The scanner will read and decode the standard UPC/EAN portion of the label.



CODE 39 OPTIONS

The Code 39 symbology has the following programmable features:

Check Digit — calculate the Check Digit to verify that the Check Digit contained in the barcode label is correct. If you enable this feature, your barcodes <u>must</u> contain a Check Digit.

You may also choose to transmit or not transmit the Check Digit independent of whether the Check Digit is calculated by the scanner. If you choose to *Transmit Check Digit*, but not calculate, the scanner sends the Check Digit encoded in the barcode without verifying its accuracy. If you choose *Don't Transmit Check Digit*, the scanner will remove the Check Digit's contents before sending the barcode data to the host.

Start/Stop Characters — you can choose either Send or Don't Send depending on your host's interface requirement.

Read Single Digit Labels — enable or disable reading one character labels. Unless your system regularly uses single digit labels, this feature should be set to ignore single digit labels to reduce the possibility that a segment of a good label is incorrectly seen as a single digit label.

NOTE

Italian Code 39 DOES NOT read single digit labels.

Code 39 Full ASCII — enable or disable Full ASCII Mode.

CODE 39 (CONTINUED)

Use these labels to change the Code 39 programmable features.



65

SYMBOLOG

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

The Interleaved 2 of 5 symbology has the following programmable features:

Check Digit — calculate the Check Digit to verify that the Check Digit contained in the barcode label is correct. If you enable this feature, your barcodes <u>must</u> contain a Check Digit.

You may also choose to transmit or not transmit the Check Digit independent of whether the Check Digit is calculated by the scanner. If you choose to *Transmit Check Digit*, but not calculate, the scanner sends the Check Digit encoded in the barcode without verifying its accuracy. If you choose *Don't Transmit Check Digit*, the scanner will remove the Check Digit's contents before sending the barcode data to the host.

Label Format — provides the selection between fixed or variable length labels. If your application has labels with specific fixed lengths, we recommend selecting fixed lengths to improve read rate and avoid short reads.

You can select any valid number of digits for reading specific length labels only. Read the following details for specific Interleaved 2 of 5 limits.

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5 LABEL LENGTHS

If you select variable length, the scanner will recognize labels with an even number of digits between 04 and 50 digits.

If you select fixed length, there are three labels for programming your scanner to read either one or two fixed lengths. The labels are:

- **Set First Fixed Length** use this label to instruct the scanner that the next two programming labels you scan will define the first fixed label length. This setting can be any even number of digits between 04 and 50 digits.
- **Set Second Fixed Length** use this label to instruct the scanner that the next two programming labels you scan will define the second fixed label length. Again, this setting can be any even number of digits between 04 and 50 digits.
- **No Second Fixed Length** scan this label after setting the first fixed length to instruct the scanner to recognize only the label length chosen as the first fixed length.
INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

These programming labels determine whether you compute and send the check digit contents.

If you want to set the scanner to read only fixed length labels, follow the procedures on pages 68 and 69.



INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5 FIXED LENGTH

All interfaces that are shipped with the standard factory configuration are set to read variable length labels. If you switch from variable to fixed length labels, the default fixed label lengths are 14 digits and 8 digits. Follow the steps below to change these defaults. All fixed length settings for Interleaved 2 of 5 <u>must be an even number</u>.

Set Fixed

- 1. Identify the fixed length settings you want to make.
- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Enable First Fixed barcode.

Setting Lengths

If you are setting a length less than ten, you must scan a zero first and then the length digit (04, 06, 08).

4. Set the first fixed label length by scanning the correct digits from the next page.

If you need to set a second fixed length, continue with step five. If you do not need to set a second fixed length scan the *No 2nd Fixed Length* on this page and skip to step seven.



- 5. Scan the Set Second Fixed label.
- 6. Set the second fixed label length by scanning the correct digits from this page.
- 7. Scan the END label to complete the procedure.



Standard 2 of 5

The Standard 2 of 5 symbology has the following programmable features:

Check Digit — calculate the Check Digit to verify that the Check Digit contained in the barcode label is correct. If you enable this feature, your barcodes <u>must</u> contain a Check Digit.

You may also choose to transmit or not transmit the Check Digit independent of whether the Check Digit is calculated by the scanner. If you choose to *Transmit Check Digit*, but not calculate, the scanner sends the Check Digit encoded in the barcode without verifying its accuracy. If you choose *Don't Transmit Check Digit*, the scanner will remove the Check Digit's contents before sending the barcode data to the host.

Label Format — provides the selection between fixed or variable length labels. If your application has labels with specific fixed lengths, we recommend selecting fixed lengths to improve read rate.

You can select any valid number of digits for reading specific length labels only. Read the following details for specific Standard 2 of 5 limits.

STANDARD 2 OF 5 LABEL LENGTHS

If you select variable length, the scanner will recognize labels with between 4 and 38 digits.

If you select fixed length, there are three labels for programming your scanner to read either one or two fixed lengths. The labels are:

- **Set First Fixed Length** use this label to instruct the scanner that the next two programming labels you scan will define the first fixed label length. This setting can be any number of digits between 04 and 38 digits.
- **Set Second Fixed Length** use this label to instruct the scanner that the next two programming labels you scan will define the second fixed label length. Again, this setting can be any number of digits between 04 and 38 digits.
- **No Second Fixed Length** scan this label after setting the first fixed length to instruct the scanner to recognize only the label length chosen as the first label length.

STANDARD 2 OF 5

These programming labels determine whether you compute and send the check digit contents.

If you want to set the scanner to read only fixed length labels, follow the procedures on pages 72 and 73.



STANDARD 2 OF 5 FIXED LENGTH

All interfaces shipped with the standard factory settings are set to read variable length labels Standard 2 of 5. If you switch from variable to fixed length labels, the default fixed label lengths are 14 digits and 8 digits. Follow the steps below to change these defaults.

Set Fixed

- 1. Identify the fixed length settings you want to make.
- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the *Enable First Fixed* barcode.

SETTING LENGTHS

If you are setting a length less than ten, you must scan a zero first and then the length digit (04, 05, ..., 09).

4. Set the first fixed label length by scanning the correct digits from the next page.

If you need to set a second fixed length, continue with step five. If you do not need to set a second fixed length scan the *No 2nd Fixed Length* label below and skip to step seven.



- 5. Scan the Set Second Fixed label.
- 6. Set the second fixed label length by scanning the correct digits from this page.
- 7. Scan the END label to complete the procedure.



CODABAR **O**PTIONS

The Codabar symbology has the following programmable features:

Check Digit — calculate the Check Digit to verify the labels contents have been read correctly. If you enable this feature, your barcodes <u>must</u> include a Check Digit. You may also choose to transmit or not transmit the Check Digit.

Start/Stop Characters — you can choose either Send or Don't Send depending on your host's interface requirement.

Start/Stop Format — if you need to send the Start/Stop characters, there are four standard format options that you can select from; ABCD/TN*E, ABCD/ABCD, abcd/tn*e, or abcd/abcd. This setting <u>must match</u> your system requirements. If you select one of these options, it determines how the ASCII characters A, B, C, D that are used for Start/Stop characters, will be translated before being sent to the host.

Start/Stop Match — the requirement that the Start and Stop characters must match (be identical) can be enabled or disabled.

Label Format — provides the selection between fixed or variable length labels. If your application has labels with specific fixed length, we recommend selecting fixed lengths to improve read rate.

If you select variable length, the scanner will recognize labels with between 2 and 47 digits (not including the optional check digit).

Set First Fixed Length — if you select fixed length, use this feature to set a first fixed label length to a setting between 2 and 47 digits.

Set Second Fixed Length — if you select fixed length, use this feature to set a second fixed label length to a setting between 2 and 47 digits.

No Second Fixed Length — scan this label after setting the first fixed length to instruct the scanner to recognize only the label length chosen as the first label length.

Gap Check — allows the scanner to combine two label halves printed in close proximity to each other that may have been printed at different times and perhaps different locations.

CODABAR CHECK DIGIT & VARIABLE LENGTH

These programming labels determine whether you compute and send the check digit contents and enables variable length.

If you want to set the scanner to read only fixed length labels, follow the procedures on pages 77 and 78.



CODABAR START/STOP CHARACTER

These barcodes allow you to set the Start/Stop character format and transmission. Refer to your host user's manual to identify your system requirements, then use these labels to select which characters are transmitted.



¹ Choosing Transmit Start/Stop characters requires selecting one of these four data format selections: ABCD/TN*E, abcd, tn*e, ABCD/ABCD, or abcd/abcd. Refer to Appendix A, Standard Factory Settings, to identify the default setting for your scanner's interface type.

CODABAR FIXED LENGTH

All interfaces that are shipped with the standard factory settings are set to read variable length labels for Codabar. If you switch from variable to fixed length labels, the factory set fixed label lengths are 14 and 8. Follow the steps below to change these defaults.

ENABLE FIXED

- 1. Identify the fixed length settings you want to make.
- 2. Scan the SET label.
- 3. Scan the Enable First Fixed Length label.

Setting Lengths

If you are setting a length less than ten, you must scan a zero first and then the length digit (02, ...09).

4. Set the first fixed length label by scanning the correct digits from the next page.

If you need to set a second fixed length, continue with step five. If you do not need to set a second fixed length scan the *No 2nd Fixed Length* label below and skip to step seven.



- 5. Scan the Enable Second Fixed Length label.
- 6. Set the second fixed label length by scanning the correct digits from this page.
- 7. Scan the END label to complete the procedure.



Record of Changes Made

We recommend that you use this table to record all changes made to your scanner's programmable features. This will help to ensure that you will be able to restore the scanner to your desired settings if the scanner has been modified or reset to factory defaults.

Feature Name	Changed From	Changed To	Date	Initials

Record of Changes Made

Feature Name	Changed From	Changed To	Date	Initials





General Features

The following section contains the general features that are common to all interfaces. These features provide a flexible, user configurable interface that accommodates user preferences.



AUDIBLE SIGNAL ON/OFF, POWER-UP TONE & VOLUME

GOOD READ TONE SETTINGS

The *Tone Selection* labels provide four options for frequency (tone). These selections are useful to help distinguish individual scanners when multiple scanners are used in close proximity.

The *Sound Tone*... labels provide the option of either sounding the tone when the scanner has read and decoded the label or waiting until the decoded data has been transmitted to the host before sounding the good read tone.



Read Verification

When a Read Verification selection other than One Read is made, the scanner must read and decode the same label data between two and four times. Only when all data are identical, are the contents of the barcode label sent to the host. This feature is helpful when reading poor quality labels that may result in erroneous data being read and transmitted.

NOTE

The more times the scanner is required to read and compare the barcode data, the longer it will take to complete a good read cycle.



Appendix A Standard Factory Settings

TABLE OF CONTENTS

IBM

468x Port 5B	87
468x/9x Port 9B	89
468x Port 17	91
469x Port E	93
OCIA	
PSC	95
NCR Eight Bit (Short Format)	97
NCR Nine Bit (Long Format)	98
SNI	99
Metrologic	101
Wand Emulation	103
RS-232	105
PC Keyboard Wedge	108
Six-Bit	
Omron	111
Fujitsu	113
Fijitsu-Clover	115
Hugin-Sweda	117
Multidrop	119

This appendix includes detailed listings of the standard factory settings for each interface. Unless your scanner had custom interface or operation settings loaded at the factory, these tables show how your scanner is set up for operation. To check if your scanner includes these standard defaults, check the configuration code by checking the model number label affixed to the scanner's interface cable.

<u>Configuration Code</u> — 00 indicates that the scanner has the PSC standard factory settings installed which corresponds to the default listing shown with each interface. Any number other than 00 indicates that a special configuration file replaces the standard configuration. <u>If anything other than 00 is present, the</u> tables in this appendix that show the factory settings for each interface do not apply to your scanner's settings.



IBM (PORT 5B)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these settings have not been changed in a previous programming session.

Symbology Selection

Symbology Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 UPC-D Add-Ons	ENABLE Enable Enable Enable Required	Disable DISABLE Enable DISABLE DISABLE Optional	DISABLE
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISARLE

CODE 39

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	Send
Read One Character Label	Enable

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology	- ENABLE
Check Digit	- Calculate
Check Digit	- SEND
Label Format	-Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>

STANDARD 2 OF 5

SymbologyEnable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>
Italian Code 39
SymbologyEnable
Code 5
SymbologyEnable

Disable DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

Disable

Don't Send DON'T SEND DISABLE

> APPENDIX A STD. DEFAULTS

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

DISABLE

CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 16K (SP400HD models ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
CODABAR			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CULATE
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Character	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/ABCI)
	abcd/tn*e	abcd/abcd	
Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE	LENGTH
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u>		
Gap Check	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 93			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 128			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
MSI/Plessey			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Send as Code 39 ¹			
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
General	Features		
Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LABE	L IS READ	0
	After data se	ent to host	
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read
¹ Converts UPC-D, UPC/EAN Add-ons, Coo Codabar and MSI/Plessev barcode data i	de 128, Code 93, S nto Code 39 forma	tandard 2 of 5, t before sending	data to host.

Appendix A Std. Defaults

IBM (PORT 9B)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these settings have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	- ENABLE - Enable	Disable DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	- - Enable Enable	Enable DISABLE	DISABLE
Add-Ons	- Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	Send
Read One Character Label	Enable

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

STANDARD 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>
Italian Code 39
Symbology Enable
Code 5
Symbology Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

Disable

Don't Send DON'T SEND DISABLE

> APPENDIX A Std. Defaults

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

DISABLE

Code 49 (SP400HD models ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 16K (SP400HD models ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Codabar		_	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	_
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CULATE
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Character	SEND	Don't Send	_
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/ABCI)
	abcd/tn*e	abcd/abcd	
Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE	LENGIH
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u> Enchla		
	Enable	DISABLE	
CODE 93	Enchlo		
Symbology	Ellable	DISADLE	
Conc 128			
Symbology	Enable	DISARIE	
Symbology	Endore	DIONDEL	
MSI/Plessey			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
5 55			
Send as Code 39 ¹			
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
General	Features		
Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LAB	EL IS READ	
	After data s	ent to host	
D V · · ·			
KEAD VERIFICATION	0	O marcial	4
1 KEAD	2 read	3 read	4 read

Converts UPC-D, UPC/EAN Add-ons, Code 128, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar and MSI/Plessey barcode data into Code 39 format before sending data to host.

1

IBM (PORT 17)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these settings have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology ENABLE Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 Enable Expand UPC-E to UPC-A	Disable DISABLE Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 Enable UPC-D Enable Add-Ons Required	DISABLE DISABLE Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	Send
Read One Character Label -	Enable

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

Standard 2 of 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>
Italian Code 39
Symbology Enable
CODE 5
Symbology Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

Disable

Don't Send DON'T SEND DISABLE

> APPENDIX A STD. DEFAULTS

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

DISABLE

CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Codabar	Endoro	210/1222	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CULATE
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Character	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/ABCI)
	abcd/tn*e	abcd/abcd	
Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE	LENGTH
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u>	_	
Gap Check	Enable	DISABLE	
CODE 93			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 128			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
MSI/Plessey			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Send as Code 39 ¹			
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
General	Features		
Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds WHEN LABEL IS READ			
	After data s	ent to nost	
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read
1			

Converts UPC-D, UPC/EAN Add-ons, Code 128, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar and MSI/Plessey barcode data into Code 39 format before sending data to host.

Appendix A Std. Defaults

IBM (PORT E)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these settings have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology ENA Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 Enab Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Enab Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 Enab UPC-D Enab	BLE Disable DISABLE Enable DISABLE DISABLE DISABLE DISABLE DISABLE	DISABLE
Add-Ons Requ	uired Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	Send
Read One Character Label	Enable

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

STANDARD 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>
Italian Code 39
Symbology Enable
Code 5
Symbology Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

Disable

Don't Send DON'T SEND DISABLE

> APPENDIX A Std. Defaults

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

DISABLE

CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Codabar			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CULATE
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Character	SEND	Don't Send	
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/ABCE)
	abcd/tn*e	abcd/abcd	
Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE I	LENGTH
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u>		
Gap Check	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 93			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 128			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
MSI/Plessey		_	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
SEND AS CODE 201			
Symbology	ENARI E	Disable	
Symbology	LIADEL	DISUDIC	
General	Features		
Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds WHEN LABEL IS READ			
	After data se	ent to host	
Bran Verification			
	2 road	2 road	1 road
	ZIEdU	STEdU	4 1 8 8 0
1 Converte LIDC D. LIDC/EAN Add one Con	do 120 Codo 02 S	tandard 2 of 5	

Converts UPC-D, UPC/EAN Add-ons, Code 128, Code 93, Standard 2 of 5, Codabar and MSI/Plessey barcode data into Code 39 format before sending data to host.

Appendix A Std. Defaults

OCIA (PSC)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 UPC-D Add-Ons	Enable Enable Required	DISABLE DISABLE Optional	DISABL

CODE 39

Symbology	Enable
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Read One Character Label	Enable

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

STANDARD 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>
Italian Code 39
SymbologyEnable
CODE 5
Symbology Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

> APPENDIX A Std. Defaults

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

DISABLE

CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	Frankla		
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	Enable	DISADLE	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Codabar			
Symbology Check Digit Start/Stop Character Start/Stop Format Start/Stop Match Label Format Set 1st Fixed Length Set 2nd Fixed Length	Enable Calculate SEND SEND ABCD/TN*E abcd/tn*e Enable Fixed <u>14</u> <u>8</u>	DISABLE DON'T CALC Don't Send Don't Send ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE L	CULATE) .ength
Gap Check	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 93 Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 128 Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
MSI/PLESSEY Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
General	Features		
AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS Speaker Good Read Tone Duration Volume Sounds	ENABLE Tone A TONE C SHORT Low WHEN LABE After data se	Disable Tone B Tone D Medium MEDIUM EL IS READ ent to host	Long High
Read Verification 1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

SP400 Programming Guide

OCIA NCR SHORT FORMAT (EIGHT BIT)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	

GENERAL FEATURES

AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS

Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LA	BEL IS READ	
	After data	sent to host	
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

OCIA NCR LONG FORMAT (NINE BIT)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology	FNARI F	Disable	
Expand LIPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-F to UPC-A		ENARI E	DISARI F
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISARIF	DIONDEL
Conf 39	LIUDIC	DIOADEE	
Symbology	Enable	DISABI F	
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CIII ATF
Check Digit	SFND	Don't Send	OOLAIL
Start/Stop Character	SEND	Don't Send	
Read One Character Label	Enable	DISABLE	
INTERI FAVED 2 OF 5	Endore	DIGNDEE	
Symbology	Enable	DISABI F	
Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAL	CULATE
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE	LENGTH
Set 1st Fixed Length	14		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	8		
Code 128	—		
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Italian Code 39			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 5			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 49 (SP400HD models ONLY)		_	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Code 16K (SP400HD models ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
General	Features		
AUDIRLE INDICATOR SETTINGS			
Spoakor	ENABLE	Disablo	
Speaker			
	IUNE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LAB	EL IS READ	
	After data s	ent to host	
Read Verification			
1 RFAD	2 read	3 read	4 read

OCIA (SNI)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology ENABLE Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 Enable Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 Enable UPC-D Enable Add-Ons Required	Disable DISABLE Enable DISABLE DISABLE Optional	DISABLE
Add-Ons Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology	Enable
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Read One Character Label	Enable

Symbology ----- Enable

Don't Send DISABLE DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

DISABLE

DISABLE

DISABLE

DISABLE

Don't Send

APPENDIX A Std. Defaults

CODABAR

	Symbology	-Enable	DISABLE
	Check Digit	- Calculate	DON'T CALCULATE
	Check Digit	- SEND	Don't Send
	Start/Stop Character	- SEND	Don't Send
	Start/Stop Format	- ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/ABCD
		abcd/tn*e	abcd/abcd
	Start/Stop Match	-Enable	DISABLE
	Label Format	-Fixed	VARIABLE LENGTH
	Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>	
	Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>	
	Gap Check	-Enable	DISABLE
Code	e 93		
	Symbology	-Enable	DISABLE

CODE 128

Symbology	Enable	DISABLE
-----------	--------	---------

GENERAL **F**EATURES

AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS

Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	When lab	el is read	0
	AFTER DA	ATA SENT TO	HOST
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read



OCIA (METROLOGIC)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN			
Symbology	····· ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology Ena	ble
Check DigitCale	culate
Check DigitSEN	1D
Start/Stop Character SEN	1D
Read One Character LabelEna	ble

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

CODABAR

Symbology	Enable
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E
	abcd/tn*e
Start/Stop Match	Enable
Label Format	Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	8
Gap Check	Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send Don't Send ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE LENGTH

DISABLE

Italian Code 39	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 5	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 93	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 128	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE

GENERAL **F**EATURES

AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS

Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds WHEN LABEL IS READ			
	After data sent to host		



Read Verification	
-------------------	--

1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 r
WAND EMULATION

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

INTERFACE SPECIFIC SETTINGS

The following settings are unique to Wand Emulation.

POLARITY	SPACE LOW, BAR HIGI Space High, Bar Low	H
Signal Speed	LOW (660µs)	High (330µs)
	NORMAL	Send as Code 39
IULE STATE	LOW	High

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN

010				
	Symbology	- ENABLE	Disable	
	Expand LIPC-A to FAN-13	- Enable	DISABI F	
	Expand UDC E to UDC A	Endore	Enablo	
				DISADLE
	Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	- Enable	DISABLE	
	UPC-D	-Enable	DISABLE	
	Add-Ons	- Required	Optional	DISABLE
Codi	E 39			
	Symbology	- ENABLE	Disable	
	Check Digit	- Calculate	DON'T CALC	ULATE
	Check Digit	- SEND	Don't Send	
	Read One Character Label	-Enable	DISABLE	
INTE	RLEAVED 2 OF 5			
	Symbology	- ENABLE	Disable	
	Check Digit	-Calculate	DON'T CALC	ULATE
	Check Digit	- SEND	Don't Send	
	Label Format	-Fixed	VARIABLE L	ENGTH
	Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>		
	Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>		
S ТАМ	idard 2 of 5			
	Symbology	- ENABLE	Disable	
	Check Digit			
	Check Digit		DON I UAL	JULAIL

ENDIX A

Check Digit Label Format Set 1st Fixed Length Set 2nd Fixed Length	SEND Fixed <u>14</u> <u>8</u>	Don't Send VARIABLE	LENGTH
Codabar			
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	OULAIL
Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE	
Label Format	Fixed	VARIABLE	LENGTH
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>		
Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u> Frankla		
	Enable	DISABLE	
Symbology	Enable	DISARI F	
CODE 5	Enable	DIOADEE	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)			
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
Symbology	ENARI E	Disablo	
Cone 128		DISable	
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
MSI/PLESSEY			
Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Send as Code 39 ¹		_	
Symbology	Enable	DISABLE	
General	FEATURES		
Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
volume	· LOW WHEN I AD		нign
Julius	After data s	ent to host	
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

Converts UPC-D, UPC/EAN Add-ons, Code 93, I 2 of 5, and MSI/Plessey barcode data into Code 39 format before sending data to host.

RS-232

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

COMMUNICATION PARAMETERS

BAUD RATE				
	110	300	600	1200
	2400	4800	9600	19200
PARITY				
	NONE	Even	Odd	
STOP BITS				
	ONE	Two		
Data Bits		_		
	Seven	EIGHT	Nine	
HARDWARE HANDSHAKING (CTS/R	TS)			
	Enable	DISABLE		
SOFTWARE HANDSHAKING (XON/XO	FF)			
	ENABLE	Disable		
INTERCHARACTER DELAY		10		
	NUNE	10ms	20ms	30ms
	40ms	50ms	60ms	/0ms
	80ms	90ms	100ms	TTOMS
010 Sam Causar	· I20ms	T30ms	140ms	
UIS SCAN CONTROL	Frankla			
D/@	Enable	DISABLE		
PREFIX/SUFFIX	NONE			
			TIIDN	
Sullix	SEND AS C	ANNIAUE KE		

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		ENABLE	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE
UPC-E Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
UPC-E Number System Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
UPC-A Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send	
UPC-A Number System Digit	SEND	Don't Send	

-	Cone 39		
	Symbology	FNABI F	Disable
	Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CAI CIII ATE
	Check Digit	SEND	Don't Send
	Start/Ston Character	SEND	Don't Send
	Read One Character Label	Enable	DISARI F
1	NTERI EAVED 2 OF 5	LIUDIC	DIONDEL
	Symbology	FNARI F	Disable
	Chock Digit	Calculato	
	Check Digit		Don't Sond
	Label Format	Fixed	VARIARI E I ENGTH
	Sot 1st Fixed Longth	1/	
	Sot 2nd Fixed Longth	2	
•	Standard 2 of 5	<u>0</u>	
	Symbology	ENARIE	Disablo
	Chock Digit	Calculato	
	Check Digit	SEND	Don't Sond
	Labol Format	Eivod	
	Sot 1st Eived Longth	FIXEU 1 /	
	Set 2nd Eixed Longth	<u>14</u> 0	
	Set 2110 FIXed Leffyth	<u>0</u>	
	Symbology		Dicablo
	Chock Digit	Calculato	
	Check Digit		Don't Sond
	Start/Stop Character	CEND	Don't Sond
	Start/Stop Format		
		abcd/tn*o	abed/abed
	Start/Stop Match		
	Labol Format	Fixed	
	Sot 1st Eived Longth	1 /	
	Set 2nd Fixed Longth	<u>14</u> Q	
	Gan Chock	Enablo	
' I			DIOADEE
	Symbology	Enable	DISARI F
	Cone 5		DIOADEE
	Symbology	Enable	DISARI F
			DIOADEE
	Symbology	Enable	DISARI F
		LIUDIC	DIONDEL
	Symbology	Enable	DISARIE
			DIOADEE
	Symbology	ENARI E	Disable
	Cone 128		
	Symbology	FNARI F	Disable
	MSI/Pirssev		
	Symbology	FNARIE	Disable
	Symbology		

RS-232 GENERAL FEATURES

These features can be used to customize the user interface features.

Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	· ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LA	BEL IS READ	0
	After data	sent to host	
Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

DEFAULT SYMBOLOGY IDENTIFIERS

UPC-A Don't Send EAN-8 Don't Send EAN-13 Don't Send UPC-D1 Don't Send UPC-D2 Don't Send UPC-D3 Don't Send UPC-D4 Don't Send UPC-A (2 add-on) Don't Send UPC-A (5 Add-on) Don't Send UPC-E (2 add-on) Don't Send UPC-E (5 Add-on) Don't Send EAN-8 (2 add-on) Don't Send EAN-8 (2 add-on) Don't Send EAN-8 (5 Add-on) Don't Send EAN-13 (2 add-on) Don't Send EAN-13 (5 Add-on) Don't Send Code 39 Don't Send Codabar Don't Send Ind.2 of 5 Don't Send Std. 2 of 5 Don't Send Code 93 Don't Send Code 93 Don't Send	SEND AS 'A' SEND AS 'E' SEND AS 'F' SEND AS 'D1' SEND AS 'D1' SEND AS 'D2' SEND AS 'D3' SEND AS 'D3' SEND AS 'D4' SEND AS 'D5' SEND AS 'A' SEND AS 'A' SEND AS 'E' SEND AS 'E' SEND AS 'F' SEND AS 'F' SEND AS 'F' SEND AS 'F' SEND AS ''' SEND AS ''' SEND AS ''' SEND AS ''' SEND AS '''
Std. 2 of 5Don't SendCode 93Don't SendCode 128Don't SendMSI/PlesseyDon't SendCode 49NONECode 16KNONE	SEND AS '!' SEND AS '&' SEND AS '#' SEND AS '@'

PC Keyboard Wedge

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

COMMUNICATION PARAMETERS

INTERCHARACTER DELAY

•	 -	-	-	 	-	 	 	 	 	 	 NON	E
	 -	-	_	 	-	 	 	 	 	 	 20m	S
	 -	-	-	 	-	 	 	 	 	 	 40m	S
	 -	-	-	 	-	 	 	 	 	 	 60m	S

5ms	10ms	15ms
25ms	30ms	35ms
45ms	50ms	55ms

PREFIX/SUFFIX

Prefix	SET 1	ro n	UL	
Suffix	SEND	AS AS	CARRIAGE	RETURN

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	- Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		ENABLE	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	- Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	-Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	- Required	OPTIONAL	Disable

CODE 39

Symbology ENABLE	Disable
Check DigitCalculate	DON'T CALCULATE
Check DigitSEND	Don't Send
Start/Stop Character Send	DON'T SEND
Read One Character LabelEnable	DISABLE

PC KEYBOARD WEDGE (CONT.)

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Label Format	Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>

STANDARD 2 OF 5

Symbology	ENABLE
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Label Format	Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	14
Set 2nd Fixed Length	8

CODABAR

	Symbology	ENABLE	Disable
	Check Digit	Calculate	DON'T CA
	Check Digit	Send	DON'T SE
	Start/Stop Character	Send	DON'T SE
	Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E	ABCD/AB
		abcd/tn*e	abcd/abc
	Start/Stop Match	Enable	DISABLE
	Label Format	Fixed	VARIABL
	Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>	
	Set 2nd Fixed Length	<u>8</u>	
	Gap Check	Enable	DISABLE
TALI	an Code 39		
_	Symbology	Enable	DISABLE
Code	5		
•	Symbology	Enable	DISABLE
Code	E 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)		
•	Symbology	Enable	DISABLE
CODE	E 16K (SP4UUHD MODELS UNLY)	Frankla	
^	Symbology	Enable	DISABLE
GODE	93 Complexity of a market state of a market stat		Disable
~	Symbology	ENABLE	Disable
CODE	128		
	Symbology	ENABLE	Disable
INISI	/PLESSEY		
	Symbology	ENABLE	Disable

Disable DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

Disable DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

ble
'I CALCULATE 'T SFND
'T SEND
D/ABCD
l/abcd
ABLE
IABLE LENGTH

PC Keyboard Wedge General Features

These features can be used to customize the user interface features.

Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LAB	EL IS READ	
	After data	sent to host	

READ VERIFICATION

1	READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

DEFAULT SYMBOLOGY IDENTIFIERS

UPC-A	- NONE
UPC-E	- NONE
EAN-8	- NONE
EAN-13	- NONE
UPC-D1	- NONE
UPC-D2	- NONE
UPC-D3	- NONE
UPC-D4	- NONE
UPC-D5	- NONE
UPC-A (2 add-on)	- NONE
UPC-A (5 Add-on)	- NONE
UPC-E (2 add-on)	- NONE
UPC-E (5 Add-on)	- NONE
EAN-8 (2 add-on)	- NONE
EAN-8 (5 Add-on)	- NONE
EAN-13 (2 add-on)	- NONE
EAN-13 (5 Add-on)	- NONE
Code 39	- NONE
Codabar	- NONE
Ind.2 of 5	- NONE
Std. 2 of 5	- NONE
Code 93	- NONE
Code 128	- NONE
MSI/Plessey	- NONE
Code 49	- NONE
Code 16K	- NONE

SIX-BIT (OMRON)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

Symbology Selection

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology Enable	
Check DigitCalculate	ć
Check DigitSEND	
Start/Stop Character SEND	
Read One Character LabelEnable	

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology	- Enable
Check Digit	- Calculate
Check Digit	- SEND
Label Format	- Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>

CODABAR

Symbology	Enable
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E
	abcd/tn*e
Start/Stop Match	Enable
Label Format	Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	8
Gap Check	Enable
-	

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

> **Appendix A** Std. Defaults

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send Don't Send ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE LENGTH

Italian Code 39	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 5	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 93	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 128	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE

Audible Indicator Settings

Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LA	BEL IS READ	-
	After data	sent to host	

Read Verification	
-------------------	--

1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 reac

SIX-BIT (FUJITSU)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

Symbology Expand UPC-A to EAN-13 Expand UPC-E to UPC-A Expand UPC-E to EAN-13 UPC-D Add-Ops	ENABLE Enable Enable Enable Required	Disable DISABLE Enable DISABLE DISABLE Optional	DISABLE Disabi f
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology Enable	
Check DigitCalculate	1
Check DigitSEND	
Start/Stop Character SEND	
Read One Character LabelEnable	

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

CODABAR

Symbology	-Enable
Check Digit	- Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Start/Stop Format	- ABCD/TN*I
	abcd/tn*e
Start/Stop Match	- Enable
Label Format	-Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>
Gap Check	- Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

> APPENDIX A STD. DEFAULTS

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send Don't Send E ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE LENGTH

Italian Code 39	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE
CODE 5	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE
CODE 93	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE
Cone 128	
Symbology Er	nable DISABLE

AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS

Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	- WHEN LABE	EL IS READ	0
	After data s	ent to host	

Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

SIX-BIT (FIJITSU-CLOVER)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

UPC/EAN

Symbology Selection

SymbologyExpandDisableExpand UPC-A to EAN-13EnableExpand UPC-E to UPC-AEnableExpand UPC-E to EAN-13DisableUPC-DEnableUPC-DEnableAdd-OnsRequiredOptional	DISABLE
Add-Ons Required Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology Enable	
Check DigitCalculate	1
Check DigitSEND	
Start/Stop Character SEND	
Read One Character LabelEnable	

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enable
Check DigitCalculate
Check DigitSEND
Label FormatFixed
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>

CODABAR

Symbology	- Enable
Check Digit	-Calculate
Check Digit	- SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Start/Stop Format	- ABCD/TN*I
	abcd/tn*e
Start/Stop Match	- Enable
Label Format	- Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	- <u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	- <u>8</u>
Gap Check	-Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

> APPENDIX A STD. DEFAULTS

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send Don't Send E ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE LENGTH

Italian Code 39	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 5	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 93	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
Copr 128	
Symbology Enable	DIJABLE

Audible Indicator Settings

Speaker	- ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	-Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	- SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	- Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds WHEN LABEL IS READ			
After data sent to host			



Read Verification			
1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read

SIX-BIT (HUGIN SWEDA)

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

SYMBOLOGY SELECTION

UPC/EAN

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE

CODE 39

Symbology Enable	е
Check DigitCalcul	ate
Check DigitSEND	
Start/Stop Character SEND	
Read One Character Label Enable	е

INTERLEAVED 2 OF 5

Symbology Enal	ble
Check DigitCalc	ulate
Check DigitSEN	D
Label FormatFixe	d
Set 1st Fixed Length <u>14</u>	
Set 2nd Fixed Length <u>8</u>	

CODABAR

Symbology	Enable
Check Digit	Calculate
Check Digit	SEND
Start/Stop Character	SEND
Start/Stop Format	ABCD/TN*E
	abcd/tn*e
Start/Stop Match	Enable
Label Format	Fixed
Set 1st Fixed Length	<u>14</u>
Set 2nd Fixed Length	8
Gap Check	Enable

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send VARIABLE LENGTH

DON'T CALCULATE

DISABLE

Don't Send Don't Send **DISABLE**

> APPENDIX A STD. DEFAULTS

DISABLE DON'T CALCULATE Don't Send Don't Send ABCD/ABCD abcd/abcd DISABLE VARIABLE LENGTH

Italian Code 39	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 5	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 49 (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 16K (SP400HD MODELS ONLY)	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
CODE 93	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE
5 55	
CODE 128	
Symbology Enable	DISABLE

Audible Indicator Settings			
Speaker	ENABLE	Disable	
Good Read Tone	Tone A	Tone B	
	TONE C	Tone D	
Duration	SHORT	Medium	Long
Volume	Low	MEDIUM	High
Sounds	WHEN LAI	BEL IS READ	0
	After data sent to host		
Read Verification			

------ **1 READ** 2 read 3 read 4 read



Multidrop

UPC/EAN

Text formatted in **BOLD** type indicates the standard factory configuration setting. These settings are valid if the configuration code indicates standard PSC factory settings and these setting have not been changed in a previous programming session.

Symbology Selection

Symbology	ENABLE	Disable	DISABLE
Expand UPC-A to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
Expand UPC-E to UPC-A		Enable	
Expand UPC-E to EAN-13	Enable	DISABLE	
UPC-D	Enable	DISABLE	
Add-Ons	Reguired	Optional	
Add-Ons	Required	Optional	DISABLE

GENERAL FEATURES

AUDIBLE INDICATOR SETTINGS

Speaker Good Read Tone	ENABLE	Disable Tone B	
Duration Volume Sounds	TONE C SHORT Low WHEN LA After data	Tone D Medium MEDIUM EL IS READ sent to host	Long High
Read Verification 1 READ	2 read	3 read	4 read
Perpherial ID Setting 70	71	72	73

Appendix B Additional Information

Host Programming

Some interfaces and host systems include the ability to configure the scanner by sending commands to the scanner.

CREATING MULTIFUNCTION LABELS

The term, multifunction label, describes a programming label that contains multiple programming features in one programming label. These labels can be created with label making software that supports Code 128.

Need More Information

If you require more information about using your host system to change the scanner's programmable features or detailed instructions about creating multifunction labels, contact your local dealer or distributor or call (in the U.S. or Canada) PSC Technical Support at 1-800-547-2507.





est **B**arcodes



